PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 6, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 6, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report
Route 3 Resurfacing – Town Manager Mark Sylvia noted that PA Landers will begin roadway resurfacing and related work on a portion of Route 3 from just south of the Bourne/Plymouth line to the Exit 3 / Clark Road interchange, on both the north and southbound sides.   Mr. Sylvia described the scope of the work being done and reminded residents to be aware of anticipated delays during the course of this construction work.
Retirement of Deputy Fire Chief – Mr. Sylvia announced, with regret, that Deputy Fire Chief Martin Enos submitted his notice of retirement effective February 27, 2009.  Deputy Chief Enos, he said, has been a great resource to Plymouth’s Fire Department and is highly respected for his common sense and his compassion for the Plymouth community.  Mr. Sylvia and members of the Board publicly thanked Deputy Fire Chief Enos and recognized him for his knowledge, experience, and the many accomplishments he has made during his tenure with the Fire Department.

Above & Beyond Award – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to note that Fire Chief G. Edward Bradley and the Plymouth Fire Department were recently presented with the Above & Beyond Award from the United States Department of Defense.  This award, he explained, was presented on behalf of the men and women of the National Guard Reserve Forces for outstanding service and continuing support to the National Defense.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Plymouth Fire Department was nominated for this award by Plymouth’s Emergency Management Director Aaron Wallace, who is a member of the US Coast Guard Reserve.
Licenses

Vehicle For Hire Operator (Renewals)

· Habilitation Assistance requested the renewal of Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for the drivers listed below.   Issuance of these license renewals is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.

· Juan C. Candelario

· Brenda Smith

· Charles Toomey

· Reginald Davis

· Norman Jenkins

· Edward Ryan

· Mark Buguey

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the renewal of Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for the drivers listed above to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Uno Chicago Grill, 10 Shops at 5 Way, requested a Change of Manager from Michael Anastos to Gerard Dumoulin, Jr.   Issuance of this change is subject to the requisite CORI background check review.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager for Uno Chicago Grill.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

· Plymouth Community Theatre Inc., 110 Fairview Lane, requested a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for January 9, 2009 from 7:30 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a fundraiser to be held at the Plymouth Center for the Arts.  This is a non-profit organization.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for Plymouth Community Theatre Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the September 30, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  
Town Meeting Warrant – The Board agreed to open the Saturday, April 4, 2009 Special Town Meeting warrant on Tuesday, January 6, 2009 and close it on Friday, February 6, 2009 at 4:00 p.m.

Surplus Fire Department Equipment – The Board declared a retired Fire Department brush truck (Brush Breaker 176, FF6, 1967 International Harvester Loadstar) as surplus equipment.

Energy Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Paul McAlduff to the Energy Committee for a term effective January 7, 2009 through June 30, 2011.

Energy Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Jeffrey Burt to the Energy Committee for a term effective January 7, 2009 through June 30, 2011.

Energy Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Geri Connors to the Energy Committee for a term effective January 7, 2009 through June 30, 2009.

Harbor Committee Appointment – The Board re-appointed Paul M. Quintal to the party boat owner seat on the Harbor Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2011.

Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Robert F. DeMarzo to the property owner seat on the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee for a term effective January 7, 2009 through June 30, 2009.

Historic District Commission Appointment – The Board appointed Robert A. Fournier, AIA, IIDA to the architect seat on the Historic District Commission for a term effective January 7, 2009 through June 30, 2009.  Mr. Fournier meets the qualifications required to hold this seat, which was recently vacated David Crawley.

Sworn Weighers for 2009 – The Board appointed the following employees of Kingstown Corporation as sworn weighers for 2009:

· William McNeil

6B Marc Drive #8, Plymouth, MA 02360

· Charles Bosworth

17 Cranberry Drive, Halifax, MA 02338

· John Moon


34 Stafford Road, Hull, MA 02045

· Shirley Dinsmoor

7 Chatham Road, Plymouth, MA 02360

· Bradford Cushing

231 Rocky Hill Road, Plymouth, MA 02360

Plymouth Rock Studios / Phase I Waiver Request – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign a letter addressed to the Mass. Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs in which the Selectmen express support for the Phase I Waiver Request pertaining to the access road for the Plymouth Rock Studios project.

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
Town Meeting – Postponement of FY2010 Budget
Mr. Sylvia explained that he and the Town’s Finance Director, Lynne Barrett, have decided that it would be prudent to delay all financial-related Town Meeting articles until June 1 2009, when the State’s budget projections will be more accurate.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he and the Finance Director consulted with the Town Moderator and representatives of the Committee of Precinct Chairs, Advisory & Finance Committee, and School Committee, and all have responded positively to the June 1st postponement proposal.
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that, due to the time sensitive nature of some of the non-financial-related articles on the Town Meeting warrant, it would not be prudent to hold all articles until June 1, 2009.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti asked why none of the numerous charter proposals over the past several years have included a provision to permanently move Town meeting into late May or early June, when the State has completed its financial forecasts.    Mr. Sylvia agreed that this measure would provide the Town with more financial predictability, but until now, this idea has often been met with resistance.  
Chairman Quintal asked the Finance Director if the sale of town-owned properties can be used towards upkeep of—or energy efficiency upgrades for—the Town’s other facilities.   Ms. Barrett responded that the sale of municipal real estate can be used for the same purposes for which the Town would borrow money.  Routine maintenance would not be an allowable use, Ms. Barrett explained, but capital improvements, like replacing windows or energy efficiency upgrades, would be allowed.  Chairman Quintal noted that a new Emergency Operations Center might be a good use of funds from the sale of the Town’s surplus properties.
Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles
Article 2


To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committees of the Town thereon.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that this is an annual ‘housekeeping’ article that provides the Town’s various boards, commissions, and committees the opportunity to provide an annual report of activities to Town Meeting. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 2 to Town Meeting. Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 6

To see what action the Town will take pursuant to G.L. c.41, §108 with regard to fixing the salaries of elected Town Officials, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Ms. Arrighi noted that Town Meeting must vote each year to set the salaries of the following elected town officials.  The salaries, she said:

Chairman, Board of Selectmen
$2,500
Selectmen, Other (each)

$1,500

Moderator



$   300

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 6 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 13

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money from available funds as the State's share of the cost of work under G.L. c.90, §34 (2)(a) of the Massachusetts General Laws, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 13 is another annual action that must be taken by Town Meeting in order to accept Chapter 90 funding provided by the State for the maintenance of public roads.   At this time, she noted, the Town does not know how much money the State will budget in Chapter 90 funds for Plymouth, but, once known, the amount will be included in the motion for Article 13 at Town Meeting.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 13 to Town meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Plymouth North High School Project – Selectman Mahoney inquired about the status of the Town’s application for Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) funding for the Plymouth North High School Project.   Mr. Sylvia explained that Ted Gentry has been approved by MSBA as the Owners Project Manager for the PNHS project, but the Town is still waiting to hear about funding for this position.   It may be some time, Mr. Sylvia said, before the Town knows what the rate of State reimbursement for the project will be. 
Town Crematory – Selectman Mahoney requested for an update on the progress of the Town crematory.   Mr. Sylvia said that he expects the crematory to be complete in March.  The Town, Mr. Sylvia noted, will hold an official opening of for the public when the crematory is completed. 
Odd / Even Parking – Selectman Machado noted that he is happy to hear that the Town’s Engineer is looking into his proposal for an odd/even parking plan in the downtown / waterfront district, which, he said, will help the DPW to more efficiently address snow removal and street cleaning during the evening and early morning hours.

Proposal of Hiring Freeze – Selectman Machado appealed to the Board for support of his proposal for a complete hiring freeze for all non-essential, entry level Town positions due to the uncertainty of the economy.  Any other appointments that the Town seeks to fill, he said, should come before the Board for approval.  Selectman Machado said that he does not want to hire new employees, only to turn around and lay them off if the FY2010 budget cannot accommodate the salaries.
Mr. Sylvia noted that, in essence, he is already following a process similar to what Selectman Machado requested.  Each time a Department Head seeks to fill a position, he explained, a requisition form must be submitted to the Town Manager, Finance Director, and Human Resources Director for review and approval, with justification as to why the position is essential at this time.    Mr. Sylvia noted that there are several requisitions to fill Town positions that he has deferred, from the Health Department and Library to the Police Department, and he discussed some of the measures he has taken to freeze overtime spending and reduce budgets.
Members of the Board asked questions and shared thoughts on Selectman Machado’s hiring freeze proposal.  Vice Chairman Malaguti supported the Town Manager’s current system of case-by-case review.   Chairman Quintal acknowledged Selectman Machado’s reasoning but noted that he was reluctant to support a full hiring freeze at this time.  Chairman Quintal also added that it would not be fair to impose a hiring freeze on the Town Hall side without also imposing this on the Schools, and he speculated if it might be worthwhile for the School Committee, Advisory & Finance Committee, and Finance Director to meet with the Selectmen to discuss the budget and how it will affect hiring. 
Selectman Machado put forth his proposal for a complete hiring freeze for all non-essential, entry level Town positions in the form of a motion.  There was no second made to the motion.

Roadway Projects – Chairman Quintal requested an update on the work being done on Standish Avenue.   He also asked Mr. Sylvia to inquire with the DPW as to whether the State has any plans in the works for the repair of the intersection at Routes 44 and 3A.   
Letters

Regionalization Discussion in Pembroke – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted an invitation that the Selectmen received from the Pembroke Board of Selectmen to meet with other South Shore communities to discuss regionalization.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she plans to attend this meeting on behalf of Plymouth.   Mr. Sylvia noted that many communities are looking at regionalization as a means to achieve municipal cost efficiencies.  

Waste Oil Tank at Town Wharf – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a memo from Fire Chief Ed Bradley regarding the waste oil tank at Town Wharf.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Fire Chief simply wished to update the Board on the measures he is taking to address his concerns about the tank and the safety issues related to its location and access. 
Opposition to Airport Runway Expansion – Selectman Machado noted a petition put forth to the Board by Ken Laytin and several of his West Plymouth neighbors stating opposition to the Airport Commission’s proposal to extend the Airport’s two runways.  Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board invite the Airport Commission to address this matter at an upcoming meeting. 
New Business
Verizon FiOS – Selectman Machado asked the Town Manager to verify the date on which Verizon will make the local access channels available to Plymouth’s Verizon FiOS customers.   Apparently, he said, there was a timing issue with PACTV’s move to a new facility that created a delay of the installation of Verizon’s equipment.

Curbing on Main Street – Selectman Machado noted that a Plymouth citizen reported that she fell over a section of sidewalk curbing in the downtown.  According to the citizen, he said, there is an unexpected ‘lip’ in the sidewalk that is not readily visible near the Annie’s Bloomers shop.  Selectman Machado asked if the curbing could be painted yellow, so that it will be more visible to pedestrians and prevent any further accidents.

Executive Session
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.  Selectman Machado excused himself from participating in the executive session.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).  By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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